

 Itasca County Water Plan Implementation Committee
Regular Meeting Minutes:  April 10, 2018
SWCD Conference Room, Grand Rapids, MN
Vice-Chair Dan Butterfield opened the meeting at 9:33 AM.  

WPIC members present: Don Klandee, Mike Oja, Lester Kachinske, Harold Goetzman, Tom Nelson, Dan Butterfield, and Cal Saari (SWCD Board); also present were SWCD Manager Andy Arens and Water Resource Specialist Kim Yankowiak.
1) Agenda.  The agenda had one addition: the Big Fork River Board requests funding for sampling.  Motion made to approve the agenda by Cal with second by Lester; Approved.  

2) Minutes. Motion to approve the minutes from the February 13, 2018 meeting by Lester, second by Cal; Approved. 
3) Big Fork River Board funding request.  The BFRB has requested funding for water sampling on the Big Fork. Given the fiscal balance of our two funds, the River Watch Fund and the 1000 Lakes and Rivers Fund, it was determined that the former had more cash from dividends available. Despite having been reminded on two occasions in the past year that the WPIC had already amended the River Watch Fund to be available to any river in Itasca County, there was a Motion by Tom, second by Herald, to do so once again, this time including all Itasca lakes as well as rivers; Approved, pending SWCD Board approval.
From the WPIC meeting on October 11, 2016:

Motion from Dick with second from Norm to allow the River Watch Fund to be used for any river in Itasca County (not just the Mississippi Headwaters alone); Approved.

Subsequently, a Motion was made by Lester, second by Mike, to provide $250 to the Big Fork River Board for water sampling from the River Watch Fund; Approved, pending SWCD Board approval.
4)  WPIC Appointments.  It was noted that the Itasca County Board of Commissioners has approved the following WPIC appointments:

Mike Oja, District 5, term through December 31, 2021


Robert Lindahl, At-Large Non-Recreational, term through December 31, 2019


Cal Saari, SWCD Representative, term through December 31, 2021

Only the A-Large Recreational Oriented Business remains open.

5)  Water Plan Update.  WPIC Chair Norm has sent a letter of support for Itasca’s participation in the One Watershed/One Plan concept.  All but one county in the Upper Mississippi River Headwaters has also joined the collaboration.  While the state legislature has approved funding for this effort, it is feared that Itasca County might have to help pay from our own funds and staff time (unfunded mandate).  Beltrami County will act as the fiscal agent.  There was a kick-off meeting on March 23 for the Headwaters WRAPS/1W1P, attended mostly by staff from the counties; only one county commissioner participated.  Mitch Brinks, GIS specialist for the Joint Powers Board of the BWSR/SWCDs, has also been contracted for this program, and has already provided Itasca with a draft revision of our water plan; a copy was provided to the WPIC members and we will review the specifics at our next meeting.  The revision is due by the end of this year, 2018, with a full update due in 2022 following several public meetings and County Board hearing.  All relevant data from recent studies and reports will be included, e.g. the RMB reports, water testing, Deer-Pokegema Diagnostic, etc.  Another preliminary meeting with Mitch will take place on April 26, 10am; all WPIC members are welcome.
6) Water Quality Monitoring.  Kim provided a report on recent activity regarding the Surface Water Assessment Grant (SWAG) and the Watershed Pollution Loading Monitoring Grant (WPLM).  The Big Fork Watershed in Itasca County is the focus presently, plus one more site in neighboring Koochiching County, all according to the WRAPS cycles.
7) Septic System Update.  Some years ago, Chair Norm sent a letter to the County Commissioners regarding the septic compliance triggers, but with no response.  Environmental Services Director Dan Swenson has suggested that the request to improve the triggers come through his office and the Planning Commission first.  Motion by Tom with second by Lester to send a request to the ESD and PC/BoA to conduct a public hearing in order to ascertain what the objections would be to including interfamilial transfers of property among the compliance triggers.  This action was tabled until our next meeting to consider further revisions with Chair Norm present.  There are also some details to work out concerning the various low interest loans that could be available for septic-system improvements.
8) Wild Rice/Sulfate Update.  Chair Norm has provided the WIPC members with a letter regarding the wild rice standards, now under revision by the MPCA, with review by an Administrative Law Judge, and with further political interference from the legislature.  Wild rice can be harmed by sulfate/sulfide; this is a serious concern especially among the native tribes who have treaty rights regarding the manoomin.  Both the proposed oil pipeline “replacement” and the copper/nickel mining threaten this important food source.  It appears the MPCA is attempting to avoid any public hearings on the revision of the standard .
9. Chloride Pollution Legislation.  Chloride pollution has become a major concern in Minnesota of late.  Once in the water it is nearly impossible to remove.  While the problem is most acute in the metro region, northern waters in Itasca also have adverse effects.  Major sources of chloride pollution include road and sidewalk salting in winter and dust control in summer.  Water softeners also contribute a great deal of chloride to both municipal sewage facilities (returned to surface waters) and the ground water beneath rural septic systems.  Chair Norm has provided the committee with a legislative update on a bill meant to help reduce the over-salting of our roads and walkways.  This would be a voluntary certification program focused on reducing the liability to “slip and fall” law-suits.
10)  Motion to Adjourn.  Approved at 11:22am.

Minutes compiled by WPIC Secretary, Tom Nelson 
Next meeting June 12, 2018 
Next WRAPS on June 26 @ Long Lake Conservation Center, Palisade
